NOTE OF AGM 
ABERDOUR VILLAGE IN BLOOM
FORESTERS ARMS

 THURSDAY 29TH NOVEMBER 2012
PRESENT

Pauleen Norman (Chair)

Nancy Rice (Treasurer) 

Carol Devon (Secretary) 

Joan Dryburgh

Hazel Band

Alex Stobie

Ingeborg Stobie

Alison Leach

Janice McMillan
Apologies: Carol Devon (Secretary).
Four members of the public attended.

Agenda Item 1: Chairperson’s report

Pauleen Norman reported on 2012: 
2012 commenced for Village in Bloom with a thank you reception to all our helpers. This was well attended and we were delighted that of the 120 invited, 75 people managed to be present.

The committee felt the reception was well deserved after winning GOLD for Beautiful Fife and the Coastal Category and GOLD for Beautiful Scotland  in 2011.  We were very grateful to Aberdour Community Council for funding the canapés and wine.

With the arrival of the plug plants in March Alison took over management of the polytunnel for which we thank her, and then a rota of helpers began their job watering, turning plants  etc until the planting up of baskets and potting out of containers where helpers Janet Nicoll and Brian Kelly joined us. 

Even with the helpful rota that Joan managed to make out for us, we realise that we would benefit from having more folk to help us with the polytunnel at the busy times of the year and it is something we will have to address

Although Elmwood College works regularly with the pupils from Hillside. Alison and I paid a visit to the College where we discussed various options for joint projects, sharing resources and the like, but sadly these offers of help didn’t materialise for us.  However Elmwood College involved the more interested boys and the raised beds were improved upon and planted out.

Further meetings with the school never came about and we had to accept that the school was dealing this year with a great many other issues that precluded us from any sort of working together. We do hope we will be able to work with the school again in the future.

There were three main rotas for our volunteers this year, covering the centre of the village, the  easter/wester wall and, with the sensory garden demanding more attention, extra weeks were asked of folk to extend the rotas so thanks to all of those involved in all of these. Every hour of your time is appreciated. In addition thanks to Helen Jamieson for her summer watering of the church hall containers, Sandy Murray for looking after the Woodside gate planters and Rosie Scott for the tubs on Main Street, as well as all the folk who have put out additional tubs and planters. Thanks go to Glyn whom we couldn’t manage without – for all his heavy work  around the village along with the painting of tubs on Main Street.

 In addition to planting out and working in the polytunnel  Alex and Ingeborg almost had toput up a tent in the sensory garden prior to judging , so very  many thanks to them. What a super finger buffet lunch Chris Short supplied to wow the judges at the presentation on the end of the tour of the village. Not a  committee member, Chris is often seen in the village working alongside Joan or merely enjoying  working with  plants in the village and picking daffodils for the cancer charity, a group which she is very much involved with.

 Will Dryburgh, Alex and Alisdair Kelly are more welcome helpers, who while not on the committee, are always willing to help out when needed and we were also very thankful to Stuart Gillanders and Scott Wilkinson for hanging the baskets

The plaque on the entrance to the Sensory  garden was installed after a great deal of rewording and design and has been much admired

All this paid off when we entered the Beautiful Fife and Beautiful Scotland competitions in July and August 2012 -  Aberdour winning GOLD  in both categories and winning Coastal in Fife and Coastal for Beautiful Scotland.

Aberdour Primary school with Hilary Milne at the forefront  played a big part in helping us meet the criteria for the competitions with their vegetable planting in raised beds, eco work and environmental projects, such as  adopting Black sands and working with Robbie Blythe the fife coastal officer. 

Russell Shephard in charge of the Scouts / Cubs for National Spring Clean and the Aberdour Festival clean up certainly increased our points awarded for the environment sections of the competitions. And the playpark  project  in Humbie Terrace again proved what we can achieve when we work as a community.

A fundraising classical concert was held during Aberdour festival, however with fewer attending this year our profit margin only gave us £100.00.  It was a marvellous evening (despite the deluge outside!) and thanks to all who participated and to those of you attended 

Thanks to Carol who wrote begging letters looking for sponsorship and donations and we appreciate the donations received along with her writing and correcting factual news for the group

Nancy working with the accounts has said funds are reasonably good so not to worry this year, although an evening event of Christmas flower arranging has been arranged for Thursday 6th December. Joan and Hazel have worked hard on this whilst I have been away. 

At our last open meeting in August it was agreed to write to CC to ask them to agree to altering our Constitution to change the timing of the approval of the annual accounts . Currently Nancy has to show two sets of accounts during the year to met Fife Council and ACC requirements, which is a mammoth task and thanks go to Nancy for this.

Our thoughts now are on 2013 and having won Beautiful Scotland  Coastal Category we are nominated to go forward to the British competition. It has been agreed we should accept and a meeting with Keith Jackson to give advice on entry and then John McQueen and other relevant members of the council as to the way forward have been arranged.

We have aimed high over the past 22 years and our hard work has paid off. Not only do we have a beautiful village of which we can be pproud but that has been recognised through our invitation to the Britain in Bloom Coastal entry , so thank you all to a very hard working committee and friends in anticipation of a great 2013 Village in Bloom.

The Chairman’s report was noted.
Agenda item 2: Treasurer’s report and accounts
Nancy reported that the general Account was in good health with over £2,500 in the balance as at 29/11/2012.  The expected bill for the Polytunnel plug plants was around £875.  Bulbs and plants bought since August amounted to some £350.  The Sensory Garden Account balance was just over £2,100 at 29/11/2012. This include £915 transferred from the boat project account, which had been closed.  This money was available for maintenance of the garden.
Agenda Item 3: Election of Committee and office bearers
The following were agreed:

Chairman – Pauleen Norman

Treasurer – Nancy Rice

Secretary – Carol Devon

Committee members: Alison Leach, Joan Dryburgh, Hazel Band, Alex Stobie, Ingeborg Stobie, Janice McMillan.
Any Other Business
The minutes of the 2011 AGM had been agreed previously in correspondence. It was noted that ViB and the Rotary were continuing to work in cooperation.

It was agreed that help required for the entry in to Britain in Bloom should be sought via the Village News.

A meeting with Fife Council and other relevant interest groups was scheduled for 3 December to discuss the approach to the Britain in Bloom entry in more detail.

Alec suggested that clear guidance on tasks and standards should be provided for those on the work rotas, and that the Sensory garden rota should become “task led”.  In discussion it was noted that there was an issue around identification of plants in the sensory garden which hindered volunteers’ efforts as well as detracting from the overall visitor experience. Action: Alec Stobie to investigate plant identification and labelling.

Committee members expressed their disappointment and concern that the seal sculptures in the sensory gardens did not reflect the original agreed designs.


The Committee noted that a local family had approached the ACC about a memorial bench.  Concerns were discussed about a lack of clarity over decision making in relation to the sensory garden. It was understood that ViB had been delegated decision making authority. Action: Pauleen and Janice to seek clarification/assurances from ACC.

ACC agreement had been sought for a “thank you” reception similar to that held in February 2012.

The Polytunnel damage had been repaired but reskinning was probably required in the longer term.

Damage to the Twinning sign at the east end of the village had been reported to Fife Council.

There was no progress yet to report on proposals for a wildflower garden.

There being no other business the meeting closed.

